
 

 Fulcrum Publishing Society 
Board of Directors  

MINUTES 
 

Sunday, September 29​th​, 2019 
141 Louis Pasteur, 10:30 a.m. - 12:30 p.m. 

Meeting #5 2019-2020 Publishing Year 
 
Present: ​Kate Murray, Matt Gergyek (ex-officio), Jonathan Rausseo, Justin Turcotte, Dorian 
Ghosn (ex-officio), Benjamin King, Kalki Nagaratnam, Jia Kim, Raghad Sheikh-Khalil, Safa Saud 
(ex-officio) 
Partially Present:​ Savannah Awde 
Absent (with reason):​ David Campion-Smith, Dayne Moyer 
Absent (without reason):  

 
1. Opening of Meeting  

 
J. Rausseo opened the meeting at 10:39 a.m. 
 

2. Agenda 
 
B. King motioned to approve the agenda with the following amendment: 
-remove the Marketing Committee report 
K. Murray seconded the motion. All voted in favour and the motion passed. 
 

3. August Meeting Minutes 
 
J. Turcotte motioned to approve the meeting minutes from August. K. Murray seconded the 
motion. All voted in favour and the motion passed. 
 

4. Standing Actions List 
 
J. Rausseo presented the standing actions list and made the necessary changes. 
 

5. General Manager 
 
J. Rausseo and J. Turcotte read the General Manager’s report as D. Ghosn was absent for the 
meeting.  
 
Financials and Collections Update 
D. Ghosn’s report began by reviewing ​The Fulcrum’s​ financials for the past month. He indicated 
that ​The Fulcrum​ is slowly, but steadily reconciling its A/R from the 2019 fiscal year and added 
that he’s hoping to close up one of the two remaining clients next week. 
 
Advertising Update 



 

D. Ghosn mentioned that as he previously stated, he was working on a new media kit and was 
able to finish it a couple of weeks ago. He thanked R. Sheikh-Khalil for pointing him towards 
Canva, which is an online tool for creators. D. Ghosn provided the Board with a link to the 
media kit and welcomed all feedback. 
 
D. Ghosn reported that ​The Fulcrum’s​ current advertising sales for the year stand at $2210. 
 
D. Ghosn explained that ​The Fulcrum​ attempted its first Facebook post “boost” from August 
26-September 23 for the carding story. He announced that the total cost was $46.79 and 
resulted in the following: 

● 7,998 impressions 
● 231 engagements 

 
D. Ghosn informed the Board that tabling during Frosh Week was a huge success. He noted that 
The Fulcrum​ was able to secure coffee for both days from Bridgehead and they also gave out 
old copies of ​The Fulcrum​. D. Ghosn added that ​The Fulcrum​ signed up many volunteers and 
were also able to get people to fill out the readership survey.  
 
Human Resources 
D. Ghosn stated that M. Gergyek will be taking over the News Editor position for the next 
couple of weeks due to Meg being on medical leave and said that M. Gergyek’s pay will reflect 
this. He noted that the current project is to complete the necessary steps to adhere to the 
Ontario health and safety legislations. 
 
Insurance 
D. Ghosn updated the Board that the insurance renewal has been completed and that it will be 
largely the same cost as last year. He noted that the renewal will take place on September 30th. 
 
Levy/Student Union 
D. Ghosn reported that one last meeting was held with UOSU representatives, and happily, ​The 
Fulcrum ​and the UOSU have come to an agreement the UOSU for the next five years. He 
explained that with this agreement, ​The Fulcrum​ are finally able to get its summer levy cheque, 
which should be verified and deposited in ​The Fulcrum’s​ bank account this week. 
 

6. Online Report  
 
S. Saud began her report by announcing that ​The Fulcrum’s​ social media numbers have 
improved since April, especially with new users and sessions. She went on to state that more 
than half of the users are generated through organic traffic. J. Rausseo wondered what avenue 
they’re coming from. S. Saud answered that Facebook is the highest referral avenue, which still 
counts as organic. 
 
S. Saud proceeded to go over the top stories. She said that posts are also reaching a higher 
engagement with people commenting on posts in addition to liking them and tagging their 
friends in them. S. Saud added that Twitter has improved a lot as well even though ​The Fulcrum 



 

hasn’t posted as much there. She went on to explain that Instagram analytics run a bit 
differently as you can only check weekly. R. Sheikh-Khalil wondered if the team has worked out 
following new students. S. Saud replied that ​The Fulcrum​ has followed around seven to eight 
new accounts in the past month, but that can definitely be increased. 
 

7. Editor-in-Chief 
 
Staffing/Content 
M. Gergyek began his report by stating that all Ed Board positions have remained full since the 
fall.  

● Visual:​ M. Gergyek noted that all freelance pay will be devoted to the Visual section. He 
mentioned that Rame is producing two-three videos per month, is focusing on a 
decentralized approach to photography/video work, is using fewer illustrations 

● News:​ M. Gergyek updated the Board that Meg is away on sick leave until Oct. 8 and 
that he’ll be covering the section until then. He exclaimed that the news section has 
been really great this year and that there have been a lot of big stories that have been 
happening since the start of the school year 

● Arts & Culture:​ M. Gergyek said that Ryan has been covering festivals and focusing more 
on cultural angles and interesting stories for ​The Fulcrum’s​ demographic 

● Sports:​ M. Gergyek mentioned that Charley has been coming up with a bunch of new 
ideas for the sports section 

● Features:​ M. Gergyek announced that Zoe’s first online special issue, which is dedicated 
to the upcoming election, will be coming out in two weeks. He added that she’ll be 
doing this each month - November’s topic will be sustainability 

● Opinions:​ M. Gergyek indicated that the Opinions section is a lot less than last year. He 
said that ideally he’s looking for a columnist for that section. J. Rausseo suggested 
reaching out to professors.  

 
Student Choice Initiative Numbers 
M. Gergyek informed the Board that the opt-in deadline was on Friday and that ​The Fulcrum 
should have a complete breakdown of the numbers within the next few days. He asked if ​The 
Fulcrum​ does well with the opt-in percentage, what’s next? M. Gergyek reminded the Board 
that if ​The Fulcrum​ doesn’t do great work this year, students might not choose to opt-in in the 
future. With that in mind, he stated that he’d like to invest in staffing - freelance, hiring a staff 
photographer, etc. He suggested having a separate meeting dedicated to discussing this in 
more detail.  
 
Marketing/Community Engagement 
M. Gergyek reported that he along with D. Ghosn and some of Ed Board tabled twice during 
101 Week where they had a ton of people interested in getting involved. He continued that 
they also visited a few classrooms on their own to promote ​The Fulcrum​ and held three 
workshops with student federations during 101 Week.  
 
M. Gergyek announced that the first newsletter of the year will be coming out tomorrow, and 
will continue to be sent out every Monday. He noted that Rame is finishing up a cool logo to 



 

advertise for it. M. Gergyek went on to state that Rame is also completing a new logo for ​The 
Fulcrum’s​ branding (from “newspaper” to “news outlet”).  
 
M. Gergyek mentioned that he’s been doing more outreach to faculties for NASH fundraising. 
 
K. Murray motioned to add five minutes to the discussion item. B. King seconded the motion. 
All voted in favour and the motion passed. 
 
Internship Program 
M. Gergyek said that he gave a class talk to Gabriella’s journalism class to introduce everyone 
to ​The Fulcrum​, and noted that he’s waiting to hear the next steps from her. He added that she 
said that the internship will hopefully start next semester, but if not, next year. J. Turcotte 
wondered what the next steps are on ​The Fulcrum’s​ end. M. Gergyek responded that they 
would be figuring out the time to work, training, and the things that they’d like to work on. 
 
Other Initiatives 
M. Gergyek announced that the One in Five podcast is launching soon. He reported that the 
deadline for the first episode is October 22nd, and it will be released at the beginning of 
November.  
 
M. Gergyek explained that the team have been working on adding comments to ​The Fulcrum’s 
website, adding a new subsection/design, and layout for online special issues. He also informed 
the Board that they added a new “link in bio” feature to ​The Fulcrum’s​ Instagram account at a 
cost of $250 per year, which allows readers to click on one of ​The Fulcrum’s​ posts and be taken 
to the article linked to it. J. Rausseo said that he’s a little apprehensive about the feature 
because ​The Fulcrum’s​ Facebook page is still way more popular than its Instagram.  
 
J. Rausseo reminded those present that if ​The Fulcrum​ receives more money with the opt-in 
vote, the Board agreed at the AGM that that money would go to the Ed Board. J. Turcotte 
mentioned that something to think about is that all students are members, but would ​The 
Fulcrum​ change it to only paying members?  
 
J. Turcotte motioned to approve the logo change. B. King seconded the motion. All voted in 
favour and the motion passed. 
 

8. President 
 
Executive Committee 
J. Turcotte reminded the Board that the roles of Vice-President and Chair remain vacant. B. King 
expressed his interest in serving as the Chair. J. Turcotte motioned to elect B. King as the Chair. 
R. Sheikh-Khalil seconded the motion. All voted in favour and the motion passed. 
 
Legal Committee 
J. Turcotte reported that he, D. Ghosn, the GM of La Rotonde, the President of La Rotonde, Sam 
Schroeder with the UOSU, and a UOSU negotiator met on September 11th to finalize ​The 



 

Fulcrum’s​ MOA between ​The Fulcrum​ and the UOSU. He stated that this was signed and 
because of this, ​The Fulcrum’s​ cheque for its summer levy will be available shortly in ​The 
Fulcrum’s​ bank account. J. Turcotte added that a signed copy of the MOA can be found in the 
President’s folder for this month. 
 
Finance Committee 
J. Turcotte mentioned that the finance committee are patiently waiting for the opt-out 
numbers for the fall term, and are hoping that they will have this information when Q2 is 
reviewed at the beginning of November.  
 
Human Resources Committee 
J. Turcotte indicated that all staff positions are filled, including the news editor. He 
congratulated Ed Board for all their hard work! 
 
J. Turcotte stated that the role of online editor transitioned from Kathryn to Safa on September 
1st. He added that an exit interview was conducted with Kathryn on September 3rd.  
 
Inter-Board Health and Wellness Committee 
J. Turcotte updated the Board that the committee met this past week to set priorities for the 
year ahead. He stated that he’d like to congratulate S. Awde on securing a journalism job in 
New Brunswick, and added that she’ll be missed! J. Turcotte went on to add that as such, this 
committee requires an additional member and a new Chair moving forward.  
 
J. Turcotted announced that an online health and safety questionnaire will be sent out to all 
staff on October 11th.  
 
Policy Committee 
J. Turcotte noted that the Policy Committee met on September 20th and discussed:  

1. The Chairing of the Finance Committee; 

2. A timeline to review the policy manual in sections; 

3. The first steps of The Fulcrum’s incident response plan; and 

4. The creation of an ad hoc committee to tackle compliance with 

employment legislation.  

Marketing and Promotions/Readership Committee 

J. Turcotte stated that this committee didn’t meet this month, however, it will meet in 

early October to begin conversations about fundraising for NASH as well as to action some 

responses from the readership survey.  

 

J. Turcotte exclaimed that 101 Week was a huge success, with more than 90 names for 

volunteers taken.  

 

J. Turcotte mentioned that another key challenge for the committee will be to decide the 

fate of ​The Fulcrum’s​ on-campus distribution boxes.  



 

Board Recruitment and Training 

J. Turcotte reminded those present that Board training took place on September 15th and 

covered topics such as: 

1. What We Do and Intro to The Fulcrum; 

2. The Big Three documents; 

3. Google Drive training; 

4. How to Chair a Committee; 

5. Slack Training; and 

6. The Code of Conduct.  

 

J. Turcotte proceeded to thank everyone who attended, and said that a survey asking for 

feedback on the training was brought today. He encouraged everyone to complete it 

truthfully so that the team can improve its training moving forward. J. Turcotte informed 

the Board that all of the training material is available in the Drive under the ​Director’s 

Training and Orientation Session​ folder. 

 

J. Turcotte stated that two of the student representative seats on the Board were filled at 

training. He also advised that one student representative Board seat remains vacant, 

although he noted that there has been some interest in it. 

 

J. Turcotte mentioned that he reached out to both GSAED and the UOSU to officially invite 

a representative from each of the organizations to attend ​The Fulcrum’s​ Board meetings as 

ex-officio members. He said that Sam from the UOSU replied saying that he’s interested in 

attending future meetings.  

 

J. Turcotte explained that another training, the ​Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities 

Act (AODA)​ will need to be completed by all Board members. He continued by saying that 

this training is mandated by law for everyone who develops an organization’s policies. J. 

Turcotte advised the Board that he will send the link to the training after the Board 

meeting and asked that directors forward their certificate of completion to him. 

 

Special Committee for Employment Compliance 

J. Turcotte announced that he struck an ad hoc committee to ensure that ​The Fulcrum’s 

policies comply with several provincial acts: 

● Employment Standards Act; 

● Occupational Health and Safety Act; 

● Workplace Safety and Insurance Act; and 

● Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities Act. 



 

He explained that the committee will be made up of himself, D. Ghosn, a health and safety 
representative as selected from amongst Ed Board, M. Gergyek, and another Board member. J. 
Rausseo wondered if these changes would get reflected in the policies or the bylaws. J. Turcotte 
answered that they would be reflected primarily in the policy manual. 
 
Other Items 
J. Turcotted stated that he’ll be attending an Ed Board meeting in the coming weeks to provide 
some trainings on Board-related items and policies. He added that Ed Board will be electing a 
health and safety representative as one of the first steps in the creation of the Board’s new ad 
hoc committee.  
 
J. Turcotte reminded the Board that we will need to schedule both our shadowing of Ed Board 
(likely in October) and our fall strategic planning session (in November). He also advised that 
the next Board meeting is on October 27th. 
 

9. NASH 
 
J. Turcotte explained to the Board that they have to answer two questions: 

1. How are we managing the $3000 budget line for NASH? 

a. Putting $3000 towards NASH regardless of the amount we 

fundraise? 

b. Every dollar raised is one less dollar of this $3000 that will need to 

be spent?  

2. When is ​our​ deadline for purchasing our tickets? 

a. Early Bird tickets end on October 17th (for Ontario papers), savings 

of $100/ticket.  

 
J. Rausseo mentioned that the Board could also direct D. Ghosn to fundraise more money. He 
suggested that the Board finds a core number of people that ​The Fulcrum​ will send and then 
the maximum amount that we want those people to have to spend. M. Gergyek said that he 
thinks every editor is interested in going, which would be seven people. J. Rausseo proposed 
that the Board could fundraise and contribute for the core editors. All agreed on option b, that 
every dollar raised is one less dollar of this $3000 that will need to be spent. 
 
With regards to when is the Board’s deadline for purchasing tickets, J. Rausseo mentioned that 
the Board could have D. Ghosn check when he can cancel the flights. The Board all agreed that 
we want to have things decided for the early bird deadline for NASH. 
 

10. Inter-Board Relations Committee 
 

S. Awde began her report by announcing that she’s accepted a journalism position 
out-of-province and will have to resign from her seat on the Board.  
 



 

S. Awde proceeded to review some of the actions that the committee discussed accomplishing 
over the upcoming year. They include: 

● Aiming to send the Health and Wellness Questionnaire survey to the Ed Board by mid 
October; 

● Scheduling Ed Board shadowing for October or November, which will include having 
presentations, a tour of the office, etc on a production day; 

● Hosting Board and Ed Board bonding events, such as: halloween party, screen a 
GeeGees game, Oscar party, potlucks, etc; 

● Having J. Turcotte give HR and Policy training (especially the Code of Conduct) to Ed 
Board as well as the chair of the committee visiting Ed Board following BoD meetings 
and giving them updates; 

● Livening up the office space: things on walls, cheap bean bags, plants, etc. Can visit the 
Free Store to look for some things; 

● Putting together a Health and Safety Bulletin Board and a list of mental health 
resources: D. Ghosn has already started this and will be followed up on by the Ad Hoc 
Employment Compliance Committee; and 

● Potentially adding mandatory once per semester performance reviews for the Ed Board 
 
J. Rausseo wondered what feedback the EIC would be looking for? S. Awde explained that when 
she was the EIC, she tried to come up with three positive elements of the Ed Board members’ 
work and addressed any issues and concerns. She added that these reviews don’t have to be as 
structured as the EIC performance reviews. 
 

11. Policy Committee 
 
K. Murray began her report by noting that the focuses of the Policy committee’s September 
meeting were to discuss: updating the Policy Manual to include the EIC as a position that the 
Board conducts exit interviews with; adding flexibility for the Chair of the Finance Committee to 
not have to be the President; starting the creation of the Incident Response Plan; and assigning 
sections for the Policy Manual review. 
 
Exit Interviews 
K. Murray mentioned that the committee discussed the wording of the current policy and they 
all agreed that ideally the interviews would be conducted by as few people as possible and that 
it doesn’t make any sense to have the EIC as part of the committee for their own exit interview. 
She stated that the committee proposes the following amendment: 
 
4.16 ​Exit Interviews​. An outgoing General Manager, outgoing Online Editor, and outgoing 

Editor-in-Chief must complete exit interviews prior to the expiration of their 
contracts. The exit interviews will be conducted by the President and/or any other 
Directors as appointed by the President. 

 
K. Murray motioned to approve this amendment with the addition of “or staff” after 

“Directors”. J. Turcotte seconded the motion. All voted in favour and the motion 
passed. 



 

 
Finance Committee 
K. Murray explained that the committee originally discussed amending the policy so that the 
Treasurer is responsible for chairing the committee in lieu of the President. She continued by 
saying that having discussed the policy further, the committee agreed that it is best to amend 
the policy to allow for any director to be the chair of the Finance committee to allow for more 
flexibility. K. Murray said that the committee proposes the following amendment: 
 
3.5 ​Finance Committee​. The Finance Committee shall be a standing committee of the 

Board that is responsible for overseeing the creation of the budget of the 
Corporation, overseeing the audit, recommending financial policies to the Board, 
and supervising the financial affairs of the Corporation. The Finance committee 
shall be chaired by the President ​or a Director appointed by the President​ ​and 
additionally be comprised of the Editor-in-Chief, the General Manager and any 
director, employee, or staff member of the Corporation as appointed by the 
Board who expresses interest in the process. The Finance Committee is required 
to meet as many times as necessary to fulfill the duties placed upon them. The 
budgeting process which must be undertaken by the Finance Committee is 
outlined in this Policy Manual. 

 
K. Murray motioned to approve the changes made to 3.5. K. Nagaratnam seconded the 
motion. All voted in favour and the motion passed. 
 
Incident Response Plan 
K. Murray reported that the committee began the initial steps in the creation of the incident 
response plan. She mentioned that this included discussing what constitutes an incident, 
identifying the gaps when the cyber security issue happened over the summer, and beginning 
to develop an action plan. K. Murray announced that the committee are planning on continuing 
to develop this plan over the next one-two committee meetings and will then present the 
complete plan to the Board for approval. 
 
Policy Manual Review 
K. Murray noted that instead of assigning a couple of sections to each director to review on 
their own over the course of two meetings, the committee has decided to take a couple of 
sections to review all together at the end of each meeting throughout the year. She explained 
that this way, the onus isn’t on one person to catch all of the necessary amendments needed 
for one section. K. Murray added that it also allows for more discussion on each of the potential 
amendments.  
 

12. Ed Board Shadowing Scheduling 
 
The Board looked at the calendar for October and decided that October 25th would be a good 
option for the Ed Board shadowing. J. Turcotte said that he will send a Doodle to figure out 
potential times for that date. 



 

 
13. Fall Strategic Planning Session 

 
J. Rausseo suggested that the topic of the fall strategic planning session be how ​The Fulcrum​ is 
doing online. He added that he will give his cyber-security presentation at the session. All 
agreed that it should be held on November 10th. 

 
14. Letter of Direction 

  
K. Murray explained that D. Ghosn said that he will need a letter from the Board indicating the 
approval of making J. Turcotte a signing authority with RBC. J. Rausseo mentioned that there 
are several examples of these types of forms online. He offered to draft the letter. 

 
15. Other Business 

 
K. Murray motioned to adjourn the meeting at 12:30p.m. All voted in favour and the motion 
passed. 
 
Appendices  

 
GM Report September 2019 

  

1.​                  ​Financials 

 Previous 
Month 

This Month Difference 

TOTAL $287,159.30 $277,166.41 $-11,992.89 

Chequing $200,429.33 $189,375.18 -$11,054.15 

RBC $86,729.97 $87,791.23 $1,061.26 

  

 

  
 
2. Collections Update 
 
We are slowly but steadily reconciling our A/R from fiscal 2019. We’re currently at $1216.78               
outstanding from 2 clients from fiscal 2019. I’m hoping to one of these clients closed up next                 
week. 
 
 



 

3. Advertising Update 
 

a) As mentioned in previous meetings, I was working on a new media kit for our team and                 
was able to finish it a few weeks ago. Thank you to Raghad for pointing me towards                 
Canva(an online tool for creators). Please view the new media kit ​here​. I’m open to all                
feedback so please feel free to email me any errors I might have missed or ideas you                 
might have to improve the kit.  

 
b) Current sales for the year stand at $2210(+$675 from previous contract with Centrale             

Bergham) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

c) We attempted our first Facebook post “boost” from August 26 - September 23. The total               
cost was $46.79 with the following results: 

i) 7,998 impressions 
ii) 231 engagements($0.20 per engagement average) 

1) 121 Women 
2) 105 Men 
3) 5 Unknown 
4) Age 18-24 

 
d) Tabling for Frosh week was a huge success. We were able to secure coffee for both days                 

from Bridgehead and also gave out old copies of the paper. We signed up a ton of                 
volunteers(over 90+) and were also able to get people to fill out some readership surveys               
to form a small sample size of our readers(or future readers). David will go over those                
statistics in his report.  

 
 
4. Human Resources 
 

a) Matt will be taking over the News Editor position for the next few weeks due to Meg                 
being on medical leave. Matt’s pay will reflect this change.  

b) Current project: Completing necessary steps to adhering to Ontario health & safety            
legislations.  

https://thefulcrum.ca/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/Yellow-Black-Photo-Simple-General-Media-Kit-2.pdf


 

 
 
5. Insurance 
 
Insurance renewal has been completed and will be largely the same cost as last year at                
$2120+PST(+$10 increase of company fee). Renewal will take place September 30.  
 
 
6. Levy/Student Union 
 
Held one last meeting with UOSU representatives and I’m happy to say that we’ve come to an                 
agreement with UOSU for the next 5 years. With this agreement, we were able to finally get our                  
summer levy cheque which isn’t reflected in our chequing account total but should be verified and                
deposited by the bank next week. The summer levy total is $15,975.17.  
 

Fulcrum Analytics Report - September 2019 
 
 
 

FULCRUM WEBSITE ANALYTICS 
Audience Overview 
 

 
 

 
 



 

➔ The number of new users has increased by 2,583 since April 2019 and we continue to 
see a rise in the numbers every week! Although sessions have increased by 8%, the 
average user spends 50 seconds of total interaction time on the website. 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
More than half of our users are generated through organic traffic (57.9%) 
 



 

 

 
 

➔ In terms of social networks, Facebook produces the highest referrals to the website. 
Interestingly, Reddit has climbed up the charts and produces more referrals than 
YouTube, LinkedIn, and Weebly combined. 

 



 

 
 

➔ We are also reaching an international audience with USA, UK, Ireland, and India 
amongst our top 4 readership. 

 
 
Top Stories of the Month 

 
 



 

 
 
Facebook Analysis 
 

 



 

 
➔ Our numbers from Facebook have improved since April 2019. In April 2019, our 

Facebook page received 102 page views, while in September our page views have 
increased to almost 800. Our posts are also receiving quality engagements and are 
reaching a broader audience as well. 

 
 

 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
 

➔ As of September 27th, the Fulcrum’s Facebook page has 2,858 page while the 
Charlatan has 3,009. With less than 200 likes, we can take up the 3rd spot. 

 
TWITTER ANALYSIS 
 

 
➔ Our twitter account has improved marginally on all accounts. Although we have not 

posted as many tweets as April 2019, we have still received a high volume of profile 
visits and impressions. Our Twitter operations have also picked up pace from the 
summer months and continue to increase every week. 



 

 
 

 

 



 

 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 



 

 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
➔ Instagram analyzes insights on a weekly basis. At a glance, our numbers have increased 

dramatically since April 2019. We have quadrupled our profile visits, website clicks, and 
our impressions since April. 

 
➔ Fulcrum’s Instagram audience is distinguishable from Facebook and Twitter. We noticed 

that posts containing illustrations do not perform well in terms of numbers. The audience 
enjoy and engage with posts that reflect community events and are supported by 
photographs instead of art. 



 

 
➔ Just in the past week, our account reached 776 people and we earned almost 6,000 

impressions which measure the total number of times users viewed our posts. 
 

EIC Board Report (Sept. 29 Meeting) 
 

STAFFING/CONTENT 
 

● All positions have remained filled since the beginning of the year (which is a really good 
sign) and everyone seems to be settling into their roles really well.  

○ Visual:​ Freelance pay dedicated to visual section; Rame is producing two-three 
videos a month, focusing on decentralizing approach to photography/video work 
and using fewer illustrations; photo studio set up in our office  
 

○ News:​ Meg is away on sick leave at least until Oct. 8; I’m covering; some big 
stories have been happening since the start of the school, including SFUO’s 



 

claims process, more carding incidents, UOSU’s transition 
 

○ Arts & Culture: ​Ryan’s been covering festivals, focusing on more cultural angles 
and interesting stories for our demographic  
 

○ Sports: ​Charley is coming with a ton of fresh and engaging ideas for readers, 
with continued coverage of most Gee-Gees teams; looking into Sens, 67s media 
passes, not sure if that’s likely going to happen 

 
○ Features: ​Zoe has been producing stellar features each week; our first online 

special issue, dedicated to the upcoming election, is coming out in about two 
weeks; will continue doing this each month (November is sustainability)  

 
○ Opinions: ​Moved to a decentralized approach this year, since we have no 

full-time editor in the position I’ve been covering the editing and assigning; 
looking to find solid columnists to write once a week on campus, Ottawa issues  

 
STUDENT CHOICE INITIATIVE NUMBERS 

 
● We should have our full number breakdown within the next few days. Opt in period 

closed on Friday and U of O president has said we’ll get the breakdown “within the 
hours” following that deadline  

● Some student newspapers have received an opt in rate as high as 90 per cent, others 
I’ve heard from are hovering around 70. La Rotonde is hoping to have no less than 75 
per cent of students opt in.  

● If our numbers are good, what’s next?  
○ Main thing to remember is if we don’t do exemplary work this year, students 

might not choose to opt in for future years, our presence on campus could fade 
○ Hiring a staff photographer, first and foremost  
○ Adding more funding to our freelance budget (cut in half from last year)  
○ More, let’s discuss and collaborate on this  

 
MARKETING/COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT 
 

● Dorian and I, along with some of Ed Board, tabled twice during 101 Week and got a ton 
of engagement from people interested in getting involved with us 

○ The Facebook contributors group grew from ~45 people to ~120!  
● Also visited a few classrooms individually to promote the Fulcrum and held three 

workshops with student federations during 101 Week 
● First newsletter of the year is coming out tomorrow; like last year, will be sent each 

Monday morning 
○ Rame is finishing up a cool logo to advertise it sometime today 

● Rame is also completing a new logo for our branding (“newspaper” to “news outlet”) 



 

● NASH: Doing more outreach to faculties  
 
INTERNSHIP PROGRAM 
 

● Gave a class talk to Gabriela’s journalism class to introduce everyone to the Fulcrum; 
waiting to hear next steps from her  

 
OTHER INITIATIVES  
 

● The One in Five podcast is launching soon! The completion deadline for the first episode 
(intro to the show, resources available on/off campus for mental health, interviews with 
students transitioning in/out of school) is Oct. 22, released at the start of November  

● Working on adding comments to our website, adding new subsection/design and layout 
for online special issues  

● Added new “link in bio” feature to Instagram, allowing readers to click on one of our 
posts and instantly be taken to the article linked to it (since Instagram is our fastest 
growing platform)  
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1. Executive Committee 

 
The role of Vice-President and Chair remain vacant. Anyone who is interested in either of 
these positions or who has any questions is encouraged to let me know.  
 

2. Legal Committee 



 

 
Myself, Dorian, the GM of La Rotonde, the President of La Rotonde, Sam Schroeder with 
the UOSU, and a UOSU negotiator met on September 11​th​ to finalize our MOA between 
The Fulcrum and the UOSU. This was signed and as such the cheque for our summer levy 
will be shortly made available in our account.  
 
The signed version of the MOA can be found in the President’s folder for this month.  
 

3. Finance Committee 
 
We are patiently awaiting for the opt-out numbers for the fall term. We hope that we will 
have this information when we review Q2 at the start of November.  
 
We expect to receive our summer levy immediately in our bank account. This is in the 
amount of $15,975.  
 

4. Human Resources Committee 
 
All staff positions are filled, including the news editor. EdBoard has been successfully 
publishing online and we congratulate them on all of their hard work! 
 
The role of online editor transitioned from Kathryn to Safa on September 1st. An exit 
interview was conducted with Kathryn on September 3​rd​.  
 

5. Inter-board Health and Wellness Committee 
 
This committee met this past week to set priorities for the year ahead. I would like to take 
this time to congratulate Savannah on securing a journalism job in New Brunswick! Her 
years of experience and contribution to The Fulcrum will be sorely missed.  
 
As such, this committee requires an additional member and a new Chair moving forward.  
 
An online health and safety stress survey will be sent out to all staff on October 11​th​.  
 

6. Policy Committee 
 
The Policy Committee met on September 20​th​. The Committee discussed: 

1. The Chairing of the Finance Committee; 
2. A timeline to review the policy manual in sections; 



 

3. The first steps of The Fulcrum’s incident response plan; and 
4. The creation of an ad hoc committee to tackle compliance with employment 

legislation.  
 

7. Marketing and Promotions/Readership Committee 
 
This committee decided not to meet this month. The committee will meet in early October 
to begin conversations about fundraising for NASH as well as to action some responses 
from the readership survey.  
 
101 Week tabling was a huge success, with more than 90 names for volunteers taken 
(reflected in the first volunteer meeting the next week).  
 
Another key challenge for the committee to tackle in the near future will be the fate of our 
on-campus distribution boxes.  
 

8. Board Recruitment and Training 
 
Board training took place on Sunday, September 15th. The following items were covered: 

1. What We Do and Intro to The Fulcrum; 
2. The Big Three documents; 
3. Google Drive training; 
4. How to Chair a Committee; 
5. Slack Training; and 
6. The Code of Conduct.  

 
Thank you to everyone who attended. A survey asking for feedback on the training was 
brought today and I encourage those who attended to truthfully complete it so we can 
improve our training moving forward. All of the training material is available in the Drive 
under the ​Director’s Training and Orientation Session​ folder. I encourage everyone who 
could not attend to reference the material.  
 
Two of the student representative seats on the Board were filled at training. Congratulations 
to Jia and Kalki who are our newest Board members! One student representative Board seat 
remains empty, however there has been interest expressed in it.  
 
I reached out to both the GSAÉD and the UOSU to officially invite a representative from 
each organization to attend our Board meetings as an ex-officio member. Sam from the 
UOSU replied expressing interest to attend this meeting and future meetings.  



 

 
Another training item that will need to be formalized for all Board members is the 
completion of ​Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities Act​ (AODA) training. AODA 
training is mandated by law for everyone who develops an organization’s policies (e.g., a 
board member). If you have not completed the training before, it consists of a free online 
training module which takes about 1 hour to complete. The link to this training will be sent 
to all Board members after this meeting, I ask that you please take the time to complete the 
training and then forward your certificate of completion to president@thefulcrum.ca.  
 

9. NASH Meeting 
 
This item was rescheduled to today due to scheduling conflicts. We simply need to answer 
two questions: 

1. How are we managing the $3000 budget line for NASH? 
a. Putting $3000 towards NASH regardless of the amount we fundraise? 
b. Every dollar raised is one less dollar of this $3000 that will need to be 

spent?  
2. When is ​our​ deadline for purchasing our tickets? 

a. Early Bird tickets end on October 17th (for Ontario papers), savings 
of $100/ticket.  

 
10. Special Committee for Employment Compliance 

 
As the Board, it is our responsibility to ensure that we are complying with relevant 
legislation to the best of our abilities. To this end, I have struck an ad hoc committee to 
align The Fulcrum’s policies and practices to comply with the following provincial acts: 

● Employment Standards Act; 
● Occupational Health and Safety Act; 
● Workplace Safety and Insurance Act; and 
● Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities Act. 

 
This will be a great opportunity for anyone interested in working in a supervisory or 
managerial position in the future. The Committee will be made up of myself, the General 
Manager, a health and safety representative as selected from amongst EdBoard, the Editor 
in Chief, and another Board member. As always, everyone is welcome to attend.  
 

11. Other Items 
 



 

I will be attending an Editorial Board meeting in the coming weeks to provide some training 
on Board related items and policies. As well, EdBoard will be electing a health and safety 
representative as one of the first steps towards our new committee.  
 
We will need to schedule both our shadowing of EdBoard (​likely​ October) and our fall 
strategic planning session (November).  
 
Our next Board meeting is scheduled for Sunday, October 27​th​ at 10:30 am. Please mark 
your calendars!  

 


